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TASK FORCE ON CONSOLIDATION MINUTES

April 24, 2014
9:00 a.m.
City Council Chamber
1st floor, City Hall

117 West Duval Street

Attendance:  Council Members Lori Boyer (Chair), Chuck Arnold, Shannon Blankinship (arr. 9:12), Elaine Brown, Leon Carrero, Rena Coughlin (arr. 9:13), Wyman Duggan, Georgette Dumont, Kay Ehas, Broderick Green,  Tony Hill, Bill Mason, Sam Mousa, Michael Munz,, Jim Rinaman, Peter Rummell, Dwain Senterfitt, Tom Taylor
Excused: Giselle Carson, Lad Daniels, Betty Holzendorf, Steve Rohan, Kerri Stewart, Kelli Wells
Also: Jeff Clements – Council Research Division; Damian Cook – Task Force Administrator
Chairwoman Boyer called the meeting to order at 9:06 a.m. and the members introduced themselves for the record. She outlined the Task Force’s meeting schedule for the next several weeks.
Internal service charges
Council Auditor Kirk Sherman distributed a “best practices” report from the Government Finance Officers Association on the subject of internal service pricing and discussed the pros and cons of using internal service billing as a mechanism for tracking and controlling the use of those central services. He cautioned the Task Force that eliminating internal service charges entirely would require a much more rigorous management system to prevent overuse of the resources and to budget for and manage the expenses throughout the year. Internal service charges are an efficient mechanism for allocating costs, controlling usage and managing accountability for usage. He noted that some form of cost allocation is needed for allocation of those costs to federal and state grants to the maximum extent possible as allowable overhead charges. Internal service charges also provide a costing mechanism that can be used in making decisions on privatization options which would be more difficult if those charges are not separately calculated. Mr. Sherman also noted that allocation of limited resources by centrally-funded service providers can pose difficulties if, for example, a vital agency like the Sheriff’s Office sees a need to consume more resources (such as fuel and tires for patrol cars) to achieve its mission, leaving fewer resources for other departments to achieve their missions.

Budget Officer Angela Moyer expressed a preference for continuing the internal service billing mechanism as a good management tool and a cost allocation mechanism. Since some internal service charges would continue to be billed (to independent authorities and enterprise funds), that accounting system would need to be maintained so there would be no cost savings by dismantling the accounting and billing system. Undersheriff Dwain Senterfitt felt that the central service allocation system is inefficient and does not provide the user agency with any degree of control over how much they are billed for central services – those budgets are set by the Budget Office and assigned to the departments who cannot effectively reduce their charges even if they reduce their usage of the service. He believes that users are very frustrated by the system and their seeming inability to do anything about assigned costs. 
Jim Rinaman expressed his strong desire to keep central services as a fundamental linchpin of the consolidated government, but feels that the current system which apparently loads in a variety of non-direct costs acts as a disincentive for use of central services and encourages users to look for cheaper alternatives. He feels that if the City doesn’t solve the cost allocation problem, particularly the allocation of unfunded pension liability, then users will continue to try to escape the central service system. Angela Moyer said that the unfunded pension liability cost is not a major part of central service overhead charges and could be removed relatively easily from the internal service charges and billed in a separate fund. Kirk Sherman agreed that there is a reasonable rationale for removing that liability from internal service charges since the costs need to be covered regardless of whether the central services are provided in-house or not.
Undecided issues

Central services
The group reviewed the revised language for the recommendation with regard to exploration of privatization opportunities in the area of central services and made modifications to clarify the language regarding limited trials and criteria for evaluation of privatization. Georgette Dumont cautioned that this recommendation is intrinsically tied to other recommendations regarding the budgeting for the unfunded pension liability.
Motion: approve recommendation #1 regarding trial privatization of central service activities as amended by the Task Force today – unanimously approved.
Special taxing districts
Motion: approve the recommendation that additional special taxing districts be created with great caution, but that this recommendation not apply to geographically defined tax increment districts – unanimously approved.
City employee primary health care network
Motion (Munz): return to the original language of the recommendation with the insertion of a provision recommending that the City “strategically implement” a system for a third party vendor to staff and operate a network of primary care health clinics for City and related-entity employees – unanimously approved.

Office of General Counsel
The group discussed the degree to which specific evidence of misfeasance, malfeasance or criminal conduct should or should not be required for discharge of a General Counsel when the City Council has simply lost confidence in the General Counsel. Jim Rinaman and Chuck Arnold cited instances in which large numbers of City Council members may disagree with a General Counsel’s ruling that is legally correct and that disagreement should not be a legitimate cause for removal. Several members agreed that if a General Counsel has truly lost the confidence of a large percentage of the Council, the mayor, or other clients, then that person will likely resign voluntarily.
Motion: recommend approval of recommendation #14 as amended by Jim Rinaman – unanimously approved.
Motion: recommend approval of recommendation #15 as amended by Jim Rinaman – unanimously approved.

Form of government

City Council

Charter amendments
Damian Cook has not had the opportunity to communicate with the leaders of the “Eight is Enough” term limits campaign to discuss the rationale for an 8-year limit on service and their current perceptions of how well the two term limit has actually operated. 

Motion: recommend approval of recommendation #2 to move City elections to the fall of odd-numbered years between Presidential and gubernatorial elections – unanimously approved.
Mayor
Charter amendments
Motion: recommend approval of recommendation #2 to move City elections to the fall of odd-numbered years between Presidential and gubernatorial elections – unanimously approved.
Recommendations of no change
Motion: recommend approval of recommendations #1, 4 and 6 – unanimously approved.

Motion: recommend approval of recommendations #2 – unanimously approved.
Motion: recommend approval of recommendations #3 – unanimously approved.

Recommendation #5 regarding the timing of the Council President’s term will require an amendment to the Council Rules to change the term to match the new election date, if approved, for a January-December term. The recommendation will be re-worded and considered at next week’s meeting.
City manager/Chief administrative officer/Chief financial officer
Charter amendments
Motion (Mousa): recommend approval of recommendation #1 regarding a requirement of the mayor to appoint a Chief Administrative Officer but delete the reference to appointment of a Chief Financial Officer so that the existing Director of Finance (and Administration) would continue to report to the CAO. Peter Rummell noted that a CFO reporting to a CAO rather than directly to the mayor is definitely not the corporate model, where the CFO directly reports to the chief executive officer. Georgette Dumont said that the CFO reporting to the CAO is a typical governmental structure, where all reporting except for the mayor’s personal staff takes place through the CAO to the mayor. The group discussed the degree to which the mayor under the current provisions of the Charter may continue to appoint a “mayoral aide” with the title of CFO regardless of what the Ordinance Code provides. 
Motion: recommend approval of recommendation #1 to require mayoral appointment of a Chief Administrative Officer and a Director of the Finance Department – unanimously approved.

Motion: recommend approval of recommendation #2 establishing job qualifications for the position of Chief Administrative Officer – unanimously approved.

Motion: recommend approval of recommendation #3 establishing job qualifications for the position of Director of Finance – unanimously approved.
Motion: recommend approval of recommendation #4 establishing the powers and duties of the Chief Financial Officer – unanimously approved.

Motion: recommend approval of recommendation #5 establishing the powers and duties of the Director of Finance – unanimously approved.
The group having lost a quorum, the remainder of the meeting was devoted to reviewing the numerous recommendations for no change in the remainder of the Organization and Operations Committee’s report in preparation for voting on the list at the next meeting. Kay Ehas suggested the need to address a recommendation regarding some form of permanent memorialization of the interlocal agreements between Jacksonville and the Beaches and Baldwin so that they can be easily accessed and understood by any interested party. Ms. Boyer suggested a recommendation regarding some form of mandatory training for a new mayor and city council on the interlocal agreements and what they require.
Georgette Dumont distributed information about UNF’s Lex Hester Endowed Scholarship for Public Administration. 

The next meeting will cover the remainder of the non-recommendation items left over from today, will return to items left undecided from the Governance and Mission Committee on the subject of the strategic plan, and then beginning to consider the recommendations from the Neighborhoods and Planning Committee.
There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 11:32 a.m.
Jeff Clements, Council Research Division (904) 630-1404      Posted 4.24.14  12:30 p.m.
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